Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

# Japanese Dental Science Review

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jdsr

**Review Article** 

# Carrier systems for bone morphogenetic proteins: An overview of biomaterials used for dentoalveolar and maxillofacial bone regeneration



Alain Arias-Betancur<sup>a</sup>, Nicolás Badilla-Wenzel<sup>c</sup>, Álvaro Astete-Sanhueza<sup>c</sup>, Nicole Farfán-Beltrán<sup>a,d</sup>, Fernando José Dias<sup>b,\*</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Department of Integral Adult Dentistry, Research Centre for Dental Sciences (CICO-UFRO), Dental School-Facultad de Odontología, Universidad de La Frontera, Temuco 4811230, Chile

<sup>b</sup> Department of Integral Adult Dentistry, Oral Biology Research Centre (CIBO-UFRO), Dental School-Facultad de Odontología, Universidad de La Frontera, Temuco 4811230, Chile

<sup>c</sup> Dental School-Facultad de Odontología, Universidad de La Frontera, Temuco 4811230, Chile

<sup>d</sup> Universidad Adventista de Chile, Chillán 3780000, Chile

#### ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 12 February 2022 Received in revised form 14 September 2022 Accepted 11 October 2022

Keywords: Bone regeneration Dentoalveolar bone regeneration Maxillofacial bone regeneration Bone morphogenetic protein Growth factors Carriers

# ABSTRACT

Different types of biomaterials have been used to fabricate carriers to deliver bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs) in both dentoalveolar and maxillofacial bone regeneration procedures. Despite that absorbable collagen sponge (ACS) is considered the gold standard for BMP delivery, there is still some concerns regarding its use mainly due to its poor mechanical properties. To overcome this, novel systems are being developed, however, due to the wide variety of biomaterial combination, the heterogeneous assessment of newly formed tissue, and the intended clinical applications, there is still no consensus regarding which is more efficient in a particular clinical scenario. The combination of two or more biomaterials in different topological configurations has allowed specific controlled-release patterns for BMPs, improving their biological and mechanical properties compared with classical single-material carriers. However, more basic research is needed. Since the BMPs can be used in multiple clinical scenarios having different biological and mechanical needs, novel carriers should be developed in a context-specific manner. Thus, the purpose of this review is to gather current knowledge about biomaterials used to fabricate delivery systems for BMPs in both dentoalveolar and maxillofacial contexts. Aspects related with the biological, physical and mechanical characteristics of each biomaterial are also presented and discussed.

© 2022Published by Elsevier Ltd on behalf of The Japanese Association for Dental Science. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/ This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

#### Contents

1. 2	Introduction	. 317		
3. Delivery systems for BMPs in bone regeneration				
	3.1. Natural polymers	. 319		
	3.2. Synthetic polymers	320		
	3.3. Bioceramics	320		
	3.4. Complex combinations	322		
	3.5. Gene therapy for BMPs	322		
4.	Concluding remarks	322		

#### https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdsr.2022.10.001

1882-7616/© 2022Published by Elsevier Ltd on behalf of The Japanese Association for Dental Science. This is an open access article under the CC BY-NC-ND license (http:// creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/).

<sup>\*</sup> Correspondence to: Dental School-Facultad de Odontología, Universidad de La Frontera, Av. Francisco Salazar 01145, Temuco 4811230, Chile. E-mail address: fernando.dias@ufrontera.cl (F.J. Dias).

Conflict of interest	 	
Acknowledgments	 	
References	 	

# 1. Introduction

The development of better strategies to achieve new bone formation is a major concern for orthopedic and maxillofacial specialists treating certain bone defects in which the self-healing capacity is insufficient. These defects may arise from trauma, congenital conditions, tumor excision and, in the case of dentoalveolar territory, infectious diseases such as periodontitis or peri-implantitis [1]. The destruction of periodontal tissues due to inflammatory conditions is a common cause of tooth loss, a main public health problem with a widely proven negative effect on quality of life among adults [2]. Patients with missing teeth usually experience accelerated bone resorption, which requires more complicated oral rehabilitation treatments such as the placement of prosthetic dentures or even dental implants [3]. In these cases, strategies for alveolar bone augmentation or sinus floor augmentation are needed in order to obtain sufficient bone volume to build an implant with adequate mechanical resistance [4].

Nowadays, regardless of the cause, the strategies used by dentist, implantologists or maxillofacial surgeons to promote periodontal and/or bone tissue formation involve a combination of guide boneregeneration (GBR) techniques and bone grafting procedures [4,5]. GBR is a common method for the reconstruction of alveolar bone. It is based on the use of barrier membranes (resorbable and non-resorbable) to exclude non-osteogenic tissues (such as proliferating epithelium and connective tissue) from interfering with the natural bone healing process [5]. On the other hand, bone grafting procedures are also very common, mainly in orthopedic but also in maxillofacial surgery. They involve the use of filling materials to treat traumatic defects or lesions with loss of bone, to provide bone volume, and to stimulate the healing process [6,7]. Their use in combination with GBR techniques is highly recommended, for example, in socket preservation procedures following tooth extraction, implant placement in fresh extraction sockets and alveolar ridge width augmentations [8].

Currently, there are several options to treat dentoalveolar and maxillofacial bone defects based on the wide variety of grafting materials and barriers membranes available commercially. Autologous bone grafting remains the gold standard treatment for bone regeneration, due to its osteoinductive, osteoconductive and osteogenic capabilities [9]. Nevertheless, its undesirable secondary effects related with donor site morbidity and postoperative complications, have raised the question whether a new class of biomaterials with equal biological activity, and better physical properties, is needed. In recent decades, several allografts (tissues obtained from a donor of the same species but not genetically identical) and xenografts (from another species) have been formulated and successfully used in clinical practice [10]. However, the majority of these biomaterials have failed to achieve higher or at least the same levels of new bone formation as autografts [11]. For this reason, the use of bioactive molecules naturally involved in the bone healing process, such as bone morphogenetic proteins (BMPs), has been explored and included in new tissue engineering approaches [12].

BMPs have generally proved to be the most potent osteoinductive growth factors. Their use in combination with a proper delivery system or carrier for controlled release has been successfully demonstrated, serving as an initial framework to support cell growth and bone tissue regeneration [13–15]. However, despite their

osteogenic potential, other properties derived from their molecular characteristics have limited their efficacy, preventing more widespread use in clinical practice. For example, their limited solubility at physiological pH [16], their high rate of clearance due to enzymatic activity [17] or their pleiotropic characteristics [18] can finally result in unwanted or insufficient biological actions or even in serious complications. These inherent pharmacological characteristics emphasize the importance of using BMPs and other growth factors in conjunction with delivery systems possessing adequate composition and a structure that permits a specific pattern of spatiotemporal release [12].

Since bone formation is a tightly controlled series of events in which several types of cytokines are delivered at precise locations and times, the ability of a carrier to retain growth factors and release them in a time- and dose-specific manner is crucial. For this reason, aspects such as chemical composition, mechanical strength, topological or architectural configuration and immobilization modalities must be considered in the selection of biomaterial to construct these carriers, as they may determine their ability to carry the bioactive molecules, and thus their suitability for clinical applications [19,20]. In addition, considering the treatment needs of the bone defect site, a good biomaterial should also act as a three-dimensional graft to restore lost bone volume; and as a scaffold whose surface is capable of promoting cellular migration, adhesion, proliferation, and differentiation [21]. Considering the above, the aim of this review was to give an overview of the different types of biomaterials used to fabricate delivery systems or carriers for BMPs in preclinical and clinical studies, for the treatment of dentoalveolar and maxillofacial bone defects. Moreover, aspects related with the composition and the biological and mechanical characteristics of each biomaterial are presented, highlighting their synergism with BMPs to induce new bone formation.

#### 2. BMPs in bone tissue healing

BMPs are a subgroup of endogenous proteins, of low molecular weight, belonging to the transforming growth factor (TGB)- $\beta$  superfamily of proteins [22]. They were first described in 1965 by Urist & McLean in experiments using animals where demineralized bone matrix (DBM) showed the ability to induce new bone formation in ectopic sites [23]. BMPs are dimeric molecules, with at least 120 amino acids in their composition, the presence of a cysteine knot with six highly conserved cysteine residues and a heparin binding site [24,25]. In general, it is well-known that BMPs have multiple biological effects, being involved in cell proliferation, cellular differentiation, hematopoiesis, production of extracellular matrix (ECM), embryogenesis and regulation of apoptosis [24,26]. To date, at least 20 different types of BMPs have been isolated and characterized, with evidence that some of them (such as BMP-2, 4, 5, 6, 7, 8 and 9) play important roles in cartilage and bone formation [25,27]. In Table 1 we summarize the main members of the BMP subgroup and their reported functions. Isolation and purification of BMPs from DBM is a well-known method, however it is a highly complex and inefficient process that requires a large amount of cortical bone. For this reason, the extraction of BMPs from bone tissue has now been replaced by genetic engineering-based methods involving the transfection of human cloned genes into organisms

#### Table 1

Summary of BMPs, members of the TGF- $\beta$  superfamily of proteins.

BMP	Other Names/ Homologs	Function	Ref.
BMP-2		Present during embryonic development and related with skeletogenesis. Necessary for bone fracture repair. Also	[28,29]
BMP-3	Osteogenin	Most abundant BMP in demineralized bone. Osteogenin purified from bone has osteoinductive potential but rhBMP-3 has no osteogenic activity. BMP-3 inhibits BMP-2-mediated osteogenic differentiation in vitro and is a negative determinant of bone density.	[30]
BMP-4		Important in early stages of embryogenesis. Present during fracture repair. Induces osteoblast differentiation (alkaline phosphatase activity) through the activation of Smads 1, 5 and 8.	[31,32]
BMP-5		Influences the generation of osteoclasts, increasing the RANKL/OPG ratio. Stimulates differentiation and proliferation of osteoblasts (increasing alkaline phosphatase activity). Suggested role in bone homeostasis	[33]
BMP-6	Vgr 1	Induces osteoblast differentiation (alkaline phosphatase activity) through the activation of Smads 1 and 5. Influences the generation of osteoclasts.	[31,33,34]
BMP-7	OP-1	Potent anti-inflammatory growth factor. Role in embryogenesis, hematopoiesis, neurogenesis and skeletogenesis. Induces osteoblast differentiation (alkaline phosphatase activity) through the activation of Smads 1 and 5. Important inducer of bone formation	[31,35,36]
BMP-8	OP-2	mRNA expression studies have suggested that OP-2 has a role in early stages of development. Also, its expression is higher during a restricted period in fractures healing when resorption of calcified cartilage and osteoblast recruitment are most active.	[37–39]
BMP-9	GDF-2	Able to induce osteogenic differentiation of mesenchymal stem cells. Induces osteogenesis and chondrogenesis. Involved in differentiation of cholinergic neurons and synthesis of acetylcholine. Role as a regulator of glucose	[40,41]
BMP-10		Its expression is restricted to the developing and postnatal heart. Essential role in regulation of cardiac growth and chamber maturation	[42,43]
BMP-11	GDF-11	Regulated axial skeletal patterning and skeletal formation of limbs	[44]
BMP-12	GDF-7; CDMP-3	Homolog GDF-7 induces connective tissue formation rich in type I collagen, resembling neonatal tendon and ligament. Acts as signaling molecule during embryonic formation of tendons, ligaments and joints	[45]
BMP-13	GDF-6; CDMP-2	Inhibits the osteogenic differentiation of human marrow multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells in vitro. Mutations or deficiencies may allow excess bone formation	[46]
BMP-14	GDF-5; CDMP-1	Affects chondrogenesis by increasing chondrocyte proliferation as well as cell adhesion in early chondrogenesis. Deficiency leads to a delay in fracture healing	[47]
BMP-15	GDF-9B	Present in oocytes throughout folliculogenesis. Physiological regulator of follicle cell proliferation and/or differentiation. Modulates the action of follicle-stimulating hormone	[48]

RANKL/OPG: Receptor Activator for Nuclear Factor K B Ligand/Osteoprotegerin

Vgr: Vitellogenin related

OP: Osteogenic Protein

GDF: Growth Differentiation Factor

CDMP: Cartilage-derived Morphogenetic Protein.

such as bacteria, yeasts, baculovirus or mammalian cells to produce the mature protein [24,29,49].

Since the first reports by Urist, the use of BMPs to induce bone formation has become a major interest in the fields of orthopedics and maxillofacial surgery. In this context, in vitro and in vivo studies have already demonstrated the osteoinductive potential of BMPs, with results that are at least equivalent to those achieved using autologous bone [26,43,50], although success could depend on the particular clinical scenario [11]. During the first decade of 2000, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) of the United States approved the use of recombinant human formulations of BMP-2 and BMP-7 (rhBMP-2 and rhBMP-7, respectively) coupled with collagen carriers in spinal fusion procedures, treatment of open fracture of the tibia and in cases where autologous graft has previously failed [27]. For application in the maxillofacial territory, in March 2007 the FDA approved the use of InFuse® device, a bone graft containing rhBMP-2 in an absorbable collagen sponge (ACS), as an alternative to autologous bone for sinus and alveolar ridge augmentations in defects associated with extraction sockets [51]. While InFuse® is still available for clinical use, formulations containing BMP-7 (OP-1) were removed from the market a couple of years ago [52]. Despite this, the use of BMPs in maxillofacial territory is not widespread, mainly because clinical trials have reported that its advantages are restricted to cases of lower morbidity, and that it does not necessarily induce a significant amount of newly formed bone when compared with autologous bone treatment [53–55]. Likewise, some adverse effects related with their use have been reported, including ectopic bone formation, osteolytic defects, and even graft failure and infection [56,57]. These complications are more frequently seen after

off-label uses of rhBMP-2 [57], including the use of higher doses [58] or utilization of inappropriate delivery systems [54].

Several requirements have been established to consider a carrier as appropriate to deliver BMPs, optimizing their therapeutic efficacy and safety [25]. First, an appropriate carrier should increase the retention of BMPs on the defect site, allowing the progressive migration of bone-forming cells [59]. The retention of these growth factors could also permit the use of lower doses of protein, prevents systemic diffusion and reduces the risk of adverse effects [60]. In addition, these carriers should be able to maintain an appropriate space inside the bone defect, a capacity closely related with physical and mechanical properties of biomaterials, allowing the gradual deposition of ECM to replace the concomitant reabsorption of the carrier [21]. Ideally, these carriers must be biocompatible and biodegradable to minimize inflammatory responses by the immune system [59,61]. A good carrier should have an adequate mechanical resistance and topological structure (including porosity, size and shape) according to the needs of the receiving tissue or defect site [61,62]. It has been seen that the lack of structural stability of the carrier could cause collapse of the soft tissue walls, promoting an initial increase in release of the BMPs and hindering their therapeutic effect [54]. This is especially relevant in dentoalveolar bone regeneration procedures in which masticatory movements and forces coupled with saliva contamination are present. Lastly, the biomaterial used to construct these scaffolds or carriers should be cost-effective and easy to fabricate, with chemical characteristics that allow adequate sterility, storage and stability over time, permitting large-scale production [63]. Table 2 summarizes the main requirements established for a carrier to be considered as an

#### A. Arias-Betancur, N. Badilla-Wenzel, Á. Astete-Sanhueza et al.

#### Table 2

A carrier or delivery system should be/have:

- Biocompatible (non-immunogenic, non-toxic, and non-carcinogenic)
- Biodegradable (to permits the deposition of new bone)
- Controlled and sustained release of the bioactive molecules (allowing the use of lower doses)
- Proper mechanical strength (to resist compressive forces of the bone defect site)
- Proper physical configuration (including design, shape and porosity according to the size of bone defect)
- Easily handled by users
- Adequate sterility, storage and stability over time (closely related with its chemical composition)
- Inexpensive and easy to manufacture on a large scale (cost-effective)

appropriate delivery system for BMPs. In addition to these factors, it is important to consider the possible cell-scaffold interactions in the designing of a new delivery system for BMPs. The scaffold properties not only could affect functions of surrounding tissue and cells; cells can also induce modifications in the scaffold (such as deformation or degradation) affecting its performance [64]. In Fig. 1 we schematize the main types of scaffolds or carriers used in preclinical and clinical studies, including topological architectures, types of growth factor immobilization/retention and possible combinations of these for carrier fabrications.

# 3. Delivery systems for BMPs in bone regeneration

As mentioned above, an appropriate carrier should allow the immobilization of the protein on the surface of or inside the biomaterial, and provide controlled release to induce cell migration, proliferation, differentiation, ECM deposition and mineralization. Although some biomaterials have been shown to be good options in allowing these events, so far there is no consensus regarding which biomaterial (or combination of biomaterials) is most effective and safest for the construction of delivery systems for the clinical setting. In the following sections we review some of the most important biomaterials used alone or in combination, highlighting their main outcomes in both preclinical and clinical studies.

## 3.1. Natural polymers

Inspired by the composition of ECM, collagen was one of the first natural polymers used to construct carriers for BMPs. Collagen is the most abundant protein in mammals; the major sources for scientific research are the skin, tendons, bones and cartilage of cows, pigs and sheep [65,66]. Collagen can also be obtained synthetically, and shorter sequences of the protein, including collagen mimetic peptides, collagen-like proteins and hydrolyzed collagen peptides, have been used as biomaterials for biomedical applications [67]. Collagen is considered the gold standard carrier for BMPs and ACS has been approved by the FDA to treat spinal fusion, long bone fractures and for periodontal regeneration procedures [68].

Early studies widely reported the ability of atelopeptide type I collagen, used as a carrier for BMPs, to induce ectopic bone formation [69,70]. ACS and slowly dissolving collagen membranes have been shown to induce bone formation when used with rhBMP-2 in periodontal defect models [71,72]. Recent systematic reviews have highlighted the superior bone formation achieved when rhBMP-2 delivered in ACS is used for both alveolar ridge preservation and alveolar ridge/maxillary sinus floor augmentation, compared with use of carrier alone [73,74]. Furthermore, these types of carriers have demonstrated the ability to induce cementum formation in animal models [75], and even to be effective in patients requiring local alveolar ridge augmentation for buccal wall defects [76].



**Fig. 1.** Schematic representation of scaffolds or carrier systems used to deliver growth factors (including BMPs) in bone regeneration procedures. The terms "scaffold" and "carrier" can be used to define any system that incorporates, transports and delivers molecules or cells for biomedical applications. However, a scaffold usually refers to a structure capable of supporting three-dimensional tissue formation and can include: a) a three-dimensional porous matrix in block or particles, b) a polymeric fiber mesh, c) hydrogels (injectable or not) and d) spheres or capsules (made of bioceramics or polymers), among others. A carrier, on the other hand, usually refers specifically to a system that incorporates and retains a precise amount of growth factor, enhancing its selectivity, bioavailability and efficiency. Different techniques have been used to immobilize growth factors, including: e) adsorption (by soaking a solid bulk), f) absorption (using intermediates molecules such as polydopamine) and h) encapsulation (in micro- or nanospheres, or capsules). Multiple possibilities for delivering growth factors can be generated by combining these modalities.

Similarly, the combination of ACS with rhBMP-9 formulations have also been shown to induce higher levels of newly formed bone after 8 weeks of treatment compared with the use of control or ACS alone in rat calvarial defect models [77,78]. Interestingly, when ACS loaded with formulations of rhBMP-9 and -2 were compared in vitro, it was reported that the osteoblast differentiation achieved by the first group was ten times higher than that achieved by the second [79]. The bi-layer collagen matrix, another interesting architectural conformation of collagen, has also been shown to induce new bone formation when used in conjunction with rhBMP-2 in the treatment of alveolar intrabony defects in dogs [80]. Meanwhile, the use of BMP-2 with collagen hydrogel scaffolds, which is the most stable architectural conformation for this biomaterial, have proved to enhance reconstruction of periodontal tissues in one-wall intrabony defects, including formation of cementum-like tissue, periodontal ligament and alveolar bone in animal models [81]. The lack of mechanical strength of collagen sponges and the rapid degradation of collagen fibers by collagenase enzymes have been pointed as crucial factors that could limit its use in clinical practice. For that reason, the incorporation of additional biomaterials into collagen hydrogels or ACS has been tested in both in vitro and in vivo studies [66]. In these trials, the addition of porous bioceramic to collagen resulted in more effective options to deliver growth factors and induce bone formation than controls [69,82-84]. More recent examples of these combinations are found in studies in which poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid) [85], alginate [86] or calcium phosphates salts (such as  $\beta$ -tri-calcium phosphate or biphasic calcium phosphate) were added, demonstrating a synergic effect with collagen and BMPs in bone formation [87–90].

Gelatin, a partially degraded type I collagen, has been also used to construct delivery systems for BMPs. The incorporation of BMP-2 into gelatin hydrogels have shown to induce bone regeneration in experimental alveolar clefts prepared in the maxillary bone of rabbits [91]. It has also been reported that fast-degrading gelatin carriers for BMP-2 are able to induce bone formation in rat periodontal fenestration defects; however, slow-degrading gelatin allows more prominent new cementum formation [92]. As with other natural polymers, different gelatin-based carriers have been fabricated in combination with additional biomaterials to overcome gelatin's lack of mechanical strength. The most common is the combination of a gelatin sponge with a poly (lactic-co-glycolyc acid) copolymer, a formulation that retains the growth factor and can withstand the pressure exerted by soft tissues. This carrier showed favorable results in preclinical studies inducing new bone formation in periodontal defects [93], condylar defects [94] and alveolar ridge/vertical augmentations [95,96].

Another natural polymer used to construct carriers for BMPs is Hyaluronic acid (HA). HA is a highly hydrated glycosaminoglycan composed of repeating units of N-acetylglucosamine and glucuronic acid, distributed in the ECM of several tissues. HA is well-known for being biocompatible, non-toxic, non-immunogenic, non-inflammatory and biodegradable [97]. In preclinical studies, HA sponges appear to be suitable carriers for rhBMP-2 formulations in the treatment of alveolar ridge defects in animal models, however their superiority over ACS in forming new bone is still controversial [98]. For that reason, HA carriers are usually fabricated incorporating other polymers that confer a cross-linking conformation or a hydrogel structure. In preclinical studies, engineered HA hydrogel for the delivery of BMP-2 by adding fibronectin [99], polyvinyl alcohol [100], poly (ethylene glycol) [101] or heparin [102] have been tested, demonstrating positive results for bone regeneration.

Other less common natural polymers have been also used to deliver BMPs. One example is Chitosan, a polysaccharide that has a repeated structure of  $\beta$ -(1,4)-linked 2-amino-2-deoxy-D- glucose and produced commercially by the N-deacetylation of chitin [61]. Chitosan has been used to fabricate nanofiber membranes to immobilize rhBMP-2, a system able to induce osteoblast cell attachment, promote cell proliferation, and enhance both alkaline phosphatase (ALP) activity and calcium deposition in vitro [103]. In animal models the use of chitosan carriers for rhBMP-9 has not shown significant osteoinductive potential compared with either controls or ACS carriers [77]. Other example is alginate, a polysaccharide derived from algae, which in the form of microbeads proved to be an effective carrier for BMP-2 that enhanced ALP activity of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) in vitro after 14 days, and induced bone formation in both ectopic and calvarial defect sites of animal models [104]. Delivery of BMP-2 using oxidized alginate hydrogels with enhanced degradation rate to allow deposition of new tissue have achieved greater bone mineral density after 8 weeks of treatment in animal studies [105]. Another natural polymer used to fabricate carriers for BMPs is Fibronectin, a non-collagenous ECM glycoprotein also presents in plasma, that regulates several cellular functions including adhesion, migration, proliferation, differentiation and apoptosis [106]. A carrier system made of fibrin and fibronectin for rhBMP-4 delivery has been developed to treat criticalsized calvarial defects in rats, demonstrating greater new bone formation compared to controls at 2 and 8 weeks [107].

# 3.2. Synthetic polymers

During the development of new delivery systems for growth factors, synthetic polymers have received great attention in the last decades. Nowadays, the fabrication of copolymers allows the combination of various desirable properties of individual polymers into a single device enhancing stability, mechanical performance and biocompatibility [108]. In addition, the use of synthetic polymers instead of natural polymers (such as collagen) avoids the potential risks associated with the use of animal-derived biomaterials, including transfer of disease, unexpected inflammation or residual immunogenicity [109]. In the light of these considerations, polymers like poly- $\alpha$ -hydroxy acids (such as polylactic acid, polyglycolic acid

and copolymers), polyalkenoates, polyurethanes, polyorthoesters, polycarbonates, etc., have been studied intensely for biomedical and pharmaceutical applications [110]. Homopolymer of polylactic acid (PLA), a linear aliphatic thermoplastic polyester produced by ringopening polymerization of lactides [111], in combination with BMP, has been shown to induce cartilage formation in one week, and induce bone at three weeks after implantation in muscle sites of mice [112]. PLA has also been used to fabricate 3D-printing scaffolds grafted with BMP-2 immobilized by polydopamine coatings demonstrating the ability to release growth factors in a sustained manner and promote in vitro ALP activity and osteocalcin in human MSCs [113]. PLA scaffold containing 30% weight of nano-sized β-tricalcium phosphate (a calcium phosphate salt described below) and loaded with rhBMP-2 also showed the ability to induce new bone formation in ectopic sites of rabbits, with outstanding mechanical properties [114]. A copolymer combining PLA with polyglycolic acid (poly (lactic-co-glycolic acid) or PLGA), applied as a coating on a compressed gelatin sponge, has been described as one of the most promising biodegradable carriers for rhBMP-2 due to its porous structure permitting cellular infiltration, its biocompatibility, and its sufficient mechanical strength to maintain space [95]. This carrier has been reported to induce bone formation in segmental bone defects in tibiae of dogs [115], mandibular bone defects in rats [116], periodontitis in the dog models [117] and in ectopic sites in rats [118]. Furthermore, the use of rhBMP-2 with PLGA copolymer sponge has also been shown to induce greater bone formation after dental implant in maxillary sinus floor augmentation in sheep compared with the use of autologous pelvic cancellous bone [119]. Copolymers of PLA with polyethylene glycol (PEG), a thermoplastic polyester polymer, in a molar ratio of 3:2 approximately, has shown superior ectopic bone formation when is used to deliver rhBMP-2 compared to others PLA/PEG copolymers in different ratios [120]. In a later study, since remains of this copolymer were seen in the cores of the ossification sites its biodegradability was improved by adding random linkage of p-dioxanone [121].

# 3.3. Bioceramics

Hydroxyapatite with the formula  $Ca_{10}(PO_4)_6(OH)_2$  is a type of biological apatite and the main inorganic mineral component (70%) of bones and teeth [14]. As a calcium phosphate salt, it impregnates the organic collagen matrix of bones giving them hardness and rigidity [122]. Due to its well-known similarity, in both physicochemical and biological properties, to that found in living organisms, synthetic hydroxyapatite has been widely applied as a biomaterial for bone scaffold and fillers, implant coatings, and drug delivery systems [123]. Its osteoconductive capacity allows the migration of host bone-forming cells into porous scaffolds, thus slowly promoting new bone formation [124]. Due to its lack of osteoinductive properties, it has been combined with other biomaterials such as bioglass [125], or growth factors like BMP-2 [126]. Since the 1980 s, several preclinical studies have investigated the feasibility of combining hydroxyapatite with soluble BMPs. The combination of BMPs with calcium-phosphate-based materials was inspired by the natural delivery system present in bone. Bone cells produce BMPs in an extracellular matrix impregnated in calcium phosphate salts [127]. In these studies, it was demonstrated that this combination allows faster and more pronounced bone formation (before 8 weeks) in comparison with hydroxyapatite alone [128,129]. In addition, clinical studies have also reported the effectiveness of this combination, achieving major new bone formation in maxillary sinus augmentation [130], alveolar ridge preservation [131] and alveolar ridge augmentation [132]. Despite these findings, it was reported that the porous structure of hydroxyapatite scaffolds coupled with their nonabsorbable characteristics might facilitate the rapid diffusion and loss of soluble proteins, limiting the capacity of BMPs to promote osteogenesis [82]. According to some studies, a pore size of 90–200 µm could be suitable for osteoconduction [128]; however, a pore size of 300–400 µm could also be considered as optimal for cell attachment, differentiation and growth [133]. In more recent studies, the use of novel micro- or nanostructures has improved the performance of hydroxyapatite carriers for BMPs. For example, it has been demonstrated in vitro that the nanotopography of four experimental hydroxyapatite bioceramics was a critical factor that improved the bioactivity and osteoinductivity of BMPs, enhancing the response of bone marrow stromal cells [134]. Similarly, the use of hollow hydroxyapatite microspheres (100 µm) as an osteoconductive matrix and carrier for controlled local delivery of rhBMP-2 has shown potential as a bone graft substitute compared with control or hollow microspheres without the protein [135]. Nanostructured microspheres of hydroxyapatite loaded with rhBMP-2 have been shown to improve osteogenesis compared to conventional microspheres also loaded with rhBMP-2 in the treatment of rat femoral bone defect [136]. A recent study has shown the advantage of using mesoporous hydroxyapatite nanoparticles as a carrier for binding BMP-2 to a scaffold of silk fibroin/chitosan, achieving osteogenic differentiation of bone marrow stem cells in vitro and inducing more pronounced bone formation in vivo [15]. In a study of complex hydroxyapatite-based carriers, a 3D-printed scaffold composed of gelatin, chitosan and hydroxyapatite nanoparticles was reported as producing sustained co-delivery of BMP-2 and Vascular Endothelial Growth Factor (VEGF), promoting osteogenesis and angiogenesis, and accelerating new bone formation in both in vitro and in vivo [137]. Similar results were reported using a collagen/hydroxyapatite scaffold for the dual delivery of growth factors (BMP-2 and VEGF), achieving complete bridging of a critical-sized rodent calvarial defect and facilitating the use of low doses of growth factors [138]. The combination of micro- or nanohydroxyapatite particles with cellulose scaffolds has also shown promising results, demonstrating the ability to promote greater cell adhesion and spreading, increasing metabolic activity and osteoblast gene expression in vitro, and inducing a significantly higher amount of newly formed mineralized tissue in vivo [139].

 $\beta$ -Tri-Calcium Phosphate ( $\beta$ -TCP), with the abbreviated formula  $(Ca_3(PO_4)_2)$ , is another type of calcium phosphate salt used in bone regeneration. It derives from apatitic tricalcium phosphate  $(Ca_9(HPO_4)(PO_4))$  and its calcium/phosphate ratio can vary widely according to the pH value and temperature used during production [140]. Its biocompatibility has been widely verified, making it feasible to use it as bone graft biomaterial alone [141] or in combination with BMPs in spinal fusion procedures and for bone augmentation in implant dentistry [142–144]. The use of  $\beta$ -TCP in combination with BMPs has demonstrated an increase in trabecular bone formation and a higher mechanical stiffness [145]. This combination has also been shown to have a more potent osteoinductive effect compared with the use of BMP alone [146] or  $\beta$ -TCP alone [147–149] in animal models. Most importantly, the combination of  $\beta$ -TCP with BMPs has shown similar results to those achieved using autologous bone graft in the regeneration of bone in rat calvarial defects [150]. Like other bioceramics,  $\beta$ -TCP has been combined with different biomaterials to fabricate complex carriers with improved performance in the delivery of BMPs. For example, a thermosensitive alginate/β-TCP hydrogel combined with BMP-2 has been shown to induce a significantly higher percentage of mineralized tissue in critical-sized calvarial defects in rats [151]. Combining  $\beta$ -TCP with polycaprolactone as a carrier for rhBMP-2 has also been shown to induce new bone in mandibular bone defect models of animals [152]. The combination of β-TCP and hydroxyapatite granules in a synthetic matrix of PEG to deliver rhBMP-2 has been shown to significantly enhance bone regeneration in calvarial bone defect in rabbits [153]. However, it has been also reported that the addition of PEG to a construct of  $\beta$ - TCP and hydroxyapatite could compromise the osteogenic effect of BMP-2, possibly due to the lower degree of cell attachment described for the polymer [154]. Finally, while polymers are typically used to contribute to overall physical and chemical properties, it is important to clarify that to date there is no evidence of them contributing directly to more mineralized tissue formation, unlike the addition of BMP-2 [155].

Another type of bioceramic used to fabricate carriers for BMPs is Biphasic Calcium Phosphate (BCP), which is a mixture of a more stable hydroxyapatite and a more soluble β-TCP in different ratios [156]. The term BCP was first used by Nery and colleagues and originally described as a "two-phased calcium phosphate" [157]. The use of BCP to deliver rhBMP-2 has been shown to increase osteopromotive differentiation in vitro [158], and enhance bone regeneration in critical-sized cranial defects in mice [159] compared to controls. Similarly, the combination of BCP and rhBMP-2 has been shown to induce higher percentages of bone formation in animal models when compared with the use of hydroxyapatite carriers [160] or collagen scaffolds [161,162]. Adding collagen to the combination of BCP and BMP-2 has proved to increase the bone formation capabilities even further [163]; however, although bone formation appears to be higher in the early stages of regeneration, a study concluded that at 8 weeks the substantial difference in bone growth between the use of BCP with rhBMP-2 versus ACS with rhBMP-2 in calvarial defects diminished [164]. Despite this evidence, some clinical studies have shown disparities in their results. In a human maxillary sinus floor augmentation study, the combination of BCP and rhBMP-2 was found to be inferior at regenerating bone than DBM at 24 weeks after surgery [165]. A 12-week clinical trial compared a test group receiving ACS soaked in rhBMP-2 with a control group receiving BCP immersed in rhBMP-2; the two treatments showed similar efficacy and healing in alveolar ridge preservation [166]. Since the amounts of hydroxyapatite and  $\beta$ -TCP in the BCP composites may differ, the question of which proportions are best for bone regeneration has been addressed repeatedly. Various studies comparing different ratios of hydroxyapatite/β-TCP (20/80, 30/ 70, 40/60 and 50/50) have demonstrated that higher hydroxyapatite ratios (over 30%) could be considered more appropriate for the construction of carriers for rhBMP-2 [167,168]. Regarding the dosage of BMPs, the combination of BCP with a high concentration of rhBMP-2 (1.5 mg/ml) has proved to inhibit bone regeneration from pristine bone and increase the inflammatory response in the early stages in animal models [169]. Meanwhile, a low dosage of rhBMP-2 (0.05 mg/ml) in a BCP carrier has been shown to promote an osteoinductive effect with accelerated mineralization in animal models [170]. Moreover, it has been reported that a combination of BCP with 0.5 mg/ml of rhBMP-2 formed a greater volume of bone in a rabbit model than BCP combined with 1.0 mg/ml of rhBMP-2 [171]. The use of collagenated BCP-based carriers have allowed a more controlled and sustained release of BMP-2 which showed a significant new bone formation in maxillary sinus floor augmentation procedures in rabbits [172].

Finally, an alternative to the calcium phosphates salts discussed above is to construct carriers using biomimetic calcium phosphate particles with co-precipitation of the osteoinductive protein. This type of bioceramic is made using amorphous calcium phosphate microparticles coated with crystalline calcium phosphate layers in a supersaturated calcium phosphate solution. After several coating cycles, the amorphous calcium phosphate and crystalline calcium phosphate are assembled layer-by-layer until the addition of the final crystalline calcium phosphate layer, in which the soluble BMPs are introduced into the solution and precipitated [173]. This biomimetic calcium phosphate allows slow and continuous release of the protein, which was shown to induce bone formation in both ectopic and orthotopic sites in animal models [174].

#### 3.4. Complex combinations

Novel delivery systems for BMPs have been fabricated by combining two or more classes of biomaterials. These complex combinations have improved several characteristics of classic carriers such as mechanical performance and controlled release profile of growth factors. For example, the use of a carrier composed of collagen and BCP (hydroxyapatite/β-TCP ratio 60:40) with low doses of rhBMP-2 showed strong osteogenic potential and faster new bone formation compared with the same carrier but using higher doses of the protein [175]. A different carrier fabricated with polycaprolactone containing osteoblasts encapsulated in a HA hydrogel and incorporating BMP-7, showed the ability to produce mineralized collagenous matrix after 6 weeks in vitro, and vascularized-bone-like tissue after 4 weeks in vivo [176]. Another example is the combination of chitosan-alginate gel with MSCs and BMP-2, which has been shown to stimulate new bone formation with trabecular pattern after injection into the subcutaneous space on the dorsum of nude mice [177]. More recent, an "injectable bone" loaded with BMPs has been developed through the combination of a 3D-printed polylactic-coglycolic acid/nano-hydroxyapatite scaffold with rhBMP-2 encapsulated in chitosan nanoparticles embedded in a chitosan hydrogel. This injectable bone complex demonstrated good biocompatibility, appropriate growth factor release profile and a potent osteogenic effect in animal models [178]. Another innovative approach is the sequential delivery of BMPs using PLGA nanocapsules loaded with BMP-2, and poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) nanocapsules loaded with BMP-7, both incorporated on a 3D fiber mesh prepared from chitosan and poly(ethyleneoxide) [179]. This scaffold allowed early release of BMP-2 and longer-term release of BMP-7, enhancing cell proliferation of rat bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells and increasing ALP activity showing a synergistic effect between both growth factors [179,180]. The feasibility of using dual growth factor release has also been tested for rhBMP-2 and rhVEGF, using a polymer carrier composed of poly-DLlactic acid and calcium carbonate (CaCO<sub>3</sub>) particles. This carrier was able to induce bone formation in mandibular bone defects of minipigs after 4 and 13 weeks. The combination of angiogenic and osteogenic growth factors allowed the dose required previously to be reduced, while still inducing bone formation [181].

Focusing on the mechanical characteristics of the carriers, highly porous complex combination of biomaterials with the desired compressive strength and degradation rate have also been investigated. A three-dimensional  $\beta$ -TCP scaffold with internal canals, coated with gelatin layers and filled with BMP-2-loaded chitosan nanoparticles dispersed into collagen hydrogel, has been shown sustained growth factor release, inducing osteoblast-like differentiation of human buccal fat pad-derived stem cells in vitro [182]. Another example of a compression-resistant scaffold for BMPs was fabricated using resorbable lysine-derived poly (ester urethane) and BCP particles of 15% hydroxyapatite and 85%  $\beta$ -TCP with size ranging from 100 to 500 µm [183]. In combination with rhBMP-2, this scaffold has shown the ability to promote significant new bone formation in alveolar ridge defects of non-human primates [184].

Other delivery systems made of complex combination of biomaterials have been formulated and tested in both in vitro and in vivo studies; however, due to disparities in the types and number of biomaterials combined, and differences in the topological architectures and modalities of construction/fabrication, their classification and comparison in terms of biological and mechanical performance is harsh. Considering the heterogeneity of these studies, there is an urgent need for a rational systematization of which biomaterials should or should not be combined to construct carriers, in order to fulfill all the requirements for growth factor delivery to repair bone defect sites.

#### 3.5. Gene therapy for BMPs

Although the topical delivery of BMPs using carriers has shown promising results for bone regeneration in vitro, in vivo and even in some clinical studies, there are still some important limitations and concerns regarding their use. Surprisingly, despite the large number of carriers developed and the possibilities for biomaterial combinations, there is as yet no consensus on which exhibit the best performance in enhancing the efficiency of BMPs. Furthermore, due to the disparities in study design, biomaterials used and assessment methods, it seems that this consensus is far from being established. A new approach based on gene therapy has therefore been explored to bypass the limitations associated with the use of biomaterials and the local delivery of soluble proteins. Somatic gene therapy consists in the insertion of genes into single cells and tissues to treat genetically based disease or, in the context of bone formation, to induce the expression of key growth factors [185,186]. Either the desired gene can be transfected directly into the target site (in vivo approach), or target cells can be harvested, expanded and genetically manipulated before being re-implanted in the defect site (ex vivo approach) [187]. Viral and non-viral vectors have been used for both approaches, achieving bone formation in ectopic and orthotopic sites [188]. In the field of dentistry, gene therapy has been applied in preclinical periodontal regeneration models using ex vivo BMP-7 transfection of syngeneic dermal fibroblast of rats [189]. This was the first evidence for chrondrogenesis, osteogenesis and cementogenesis in large mandibular bone defects using this technique. The ex vivo approach has been also used to induce bone formation in rat calvarial defects through transfection of human gingival fibroblast with BMP-2 gene [190]. Meanwhile, in vivo gene therapy has demonstrated efficacy in bone formation for the treatment of large maxillary osteotomy defects in rats using recombinant adenoviral vectors encoding BMP-7 [191]. Despite this evidence, gene therapy studies applied to bone regeneration in the maxillofacial territory are still in early stages, and more research is needed to overcome problems associated with the use of viral vectors, the current limited timing of effectiveness, the current use of a single gene in complex diseases or contexts, and the possibilities of rejection caused by immune response [186].

#### 4. Concluding remarks

The effective use of bioactive molecules such as BMPs represents the new frontier in bone tissue regeneration. Today, great efforts are being made to determine which BMP or combination of molecules is most appropriate in a given scenario, and which is the most effective kinetic release profile and dose. To achieve this goal, several delivery systems fabricated with different combinations of biomaterials have been tested; however, due to the heterogeneity of the studies and intended clinical applications, there is still no consensus on which exhibits the best performance. To the best of our knowledge, in the maxillofacial territory only BMP-2, BMP-4, BMP-7 and BMP-9 have been used for bone regeneration in human or animal models; they have been applied using a wide variety of carrier systems and doses.

Various requirements have been established for a carrier to be considered a good delivery system for growth factors. A good carrier should allow the use of minimum doses of these molecules, with long-term activity and few side effects, while fulfilling the mechanical requirements of the bone defect site to be treated. Thanks to the advances achieved in biomaterial science, today there is a longer list of carriers that have been shown to be weakly immunogenic, with great biodegradability, appropriate resistance to mechanical stress and the modulatory capacity to immobilize, retain and release BMPs during the healing process. The capacity of different carrier systems to provide controlled and sustained release of growth factors has been achieved thanks to modifications in particle size, percentage of porosity, three-dimensional configuration and stiffness that polymer chemistry has allowed efficiently. In this sense, the development of more complex scaffolds and carriers that combine, for example, the rigidity and biocompatibility of calcium phosphate salts with the malleability and different architectural conformations of natural or synthetic cross-linked polymers has allowed high percentages of bone formation in many preclinical models. Despite the above, there is still a gap between the development of new carrier systems and the fulfillment of clinical needs for bone formation. In general, all these carriers are tested under experimental conditions that do not consider the mechanical forces usually involved in a functional stomatognathic system. Given these needs, parameters such as biodegradability, stiffness, mechanical strength and distribution of forces should probably be the main concerns of researchers in developing new carriers.

Finally, the development of new carrier systems requires deep knowledge of the highly regulated control of cell organization, cytokine interactions and cell behavior in physiological conditions, combined with knowledge of the physical and mechanical requirements of each bone defect site, in order to fabricate a functional three-dimensional construct that does not interfere with the natural bone healing process but facilitates the actions of bioactive agents and guides cellular activities.

# **Conflict of interest**

None

# Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the Research Office of Universidad de La Frontera, Chile (project number IAF18-0015); A.A-B thanks to CONICYT - PFCHA / Magíster Nacional / 2017 - folio no. 22171876 (Chile).

#### References

- [1] Jimi E, Hirata S, Osawa K, Terashita M, Kitamura C, Fukushima H. The current and future therapies of bone regeneration to repair bone defects. Int J Dent 2012. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/148261
- [2] Tan H, Peres KG, Peres MA. Retention of teeth and oral health-related quality of life I 2016:95:1350-7. Dent Res https://doi.org/10.1177 0022034516657992
- [3] Dhingra K. Oral rehabilitation considerations for partially edentulous periodontal patients. J Prosthodont 2012;21:494-513. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1532-849X 2012 00864 x
- [4] Buser D, Sennerby L, de Bruyn H. Modern implant dentistry based on osseointegration: 50 years of progress, current trends and open questions. Periodontology 2000 2017;73:7-21. https://doi.org/10.1111/prd.12185
- [5] Elgali I, Omar O, Dahlin C, Thomsen P. Guided bone regeneration: materials and biological mechanisms revisited. Eur J Oral Sci 2017;125:315-37. https://doi. org/10.1111/eos.12364
- Rogers GF, Greene AK. Autogenous bone graft: basic science and clinical im-[6] plications. J Craniofacial Surg 2012;23:323-7. https://doi.org/10.1097/SCS. b013e318241dcba
- Titsinides S, Agrogiannis G, Karatzas T. Bone grafting materials in dentoalveolar [7] reconstruction: a comprehensive review. Jpn Dent Sci Rev 2019;55:26-32. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdsr.2018.09.003
- Retzepi M, Donos N. Guided bone regeneration: biological principle and therapeutic applications. Clin Oral Implants Res 2010;21:567-76. https://doi.org/10. 111/j.1600-0501.2010.01922.x
- [9] Stevenson S. Biology of bone grafts. Orthop Clin N Am 1999;30:543-52. https:// oi.org/10.1016/s0030-5
- [10] Shibuya N, Jupiter DC. Bone graft substitute: allograft and xenograft. Clin Podiatr Med Surg 2015;32:21-34. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpm.2014.09.01
- [11] Kelly MP, Vaughn OLA, Anderson PA. Systematic review and meta-analysis of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 in localized alveolar ridge and maxillary sinus augmentation. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2016;74:928-39. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joms.2015.11.02
- [12] Kowalczewski CJ, Saul JM. Biomaterials for the delivery of growth factors and other therapeutic agents in tissue engineering approaches to bone regeneration. Front Pharmacol 2018;9:513. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2018.00513
- Poniatowski LA, Wojdasiewicz P, Gasik R, Szukiewicz D. Transforming growth [13] factor beta family: Insight into the role of growth factors in regulation of

fracture healing biology and potential clinical applications. Mediat Inflamm 2015:137823https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/137823

- [14] Ma J, Wang J, Ai X, Zhang S. Biomimetic self-assembly of apatite hybrid materials: from a single molecular template to bi-/multi-molecular templates. Biotechnol Adv 2014;32:744-60. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biotechadv.2013.10.
- [15] Qiu Y, Xu X, Guo W, Zhao Y, Su J, Chen J. Mesoporous hydroxyapatite nanoparticles mediate the release and bioactivity of BMP-2 for enhanced bone regeneration. ACS Biomater Sci Eng 2020;6:2323-35. https://doi.org/10.1021/ csbiomaterials.9b01954
- [16] Scheufler C, Sebald W, Hülsmeyer M. Crystal structure of human bone morphogenetic protein-2 at 2.7 A resolution. J Mol Biol 1999;287:103-15. https:// doi.org/10.1006/jmbi.1999.2590
- [17] Lo KWH, Ulery BD, Ashe KM, Laurencin CT. Studies of bone morphogenetic protein-based surgical repair. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2012;64:1277-91. https://doi. g/10.1016/j.addr.2012.03.014
- [18] Miyazono K, Kamiya Y, Morikawa M. Bone morphogenetic protein receptors and signal transduction. J Biochem 2010;147:35-51. https://doi.org/10.1093/jb/ mvp148
- [19] Ducheyne P, Mauck RL, Smith DH. Biomaterials in the repair of sports injuries. Nat Mater 2012;11:652-4. https://doi.org/10.1038/nmat339
- [20] Luginbuehl V, Meinel L, Merkle HP, Gander B. Localized delivery of growth factors for bone repair. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 2004;58:197-208. https://doi. org/10.1016/i.eipb.2004.03.004
- [21] Lauritano D, Limongelli L, Moreo G, Favia G, Carinci F. Nanomaterials for periodontal tissue engineering: chitosan-based scaffolds. A Syst Rev Nanomater 2020;10:605. https://doi.org/10.3390/nano10040605
- [22] Katagiri T, Osawa K, Tsukamoto S, Fujimoto M, Miyamoto A, Mizuta T. Bone morphogenetic protein-induced heterotopic bone formation: what have we learned from the history of a half century? Jpn Dent Sci Rev 2015;51:42-50. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jdsr.2014.09.004
- [23] Urist MR. Bone: formation by autoinduction. Science 1979;1965(150):893-9. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.150.3698.893
- [24] Carreira AC, Alves GG, Zambuzzi WF, Sogayar MC, Granjeiro JM. Bone morphogenetic proteins: structure, biological function and therapeutic applications. Arch Biochem Biophys 2014;561:64-73. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.abb. 2014 07 011
- [25] el Bialy I. Jiskoot W. Reza Nejadnik M. Formulation, delivery and stability of bone morphogenetic proteins for effective bone regeneration. Pharm Res 2017:34:1152-70. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11095-017-214
- [26] Derner R, Anderson AC. The bone morphogenic protein. Clin Podiatr Med Surg 2005;22:607-18. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpm.2005.07.005
- [27] Axelrad TW, Einhorn TA. Bone morphogenetic proteins in orthopaedic surgery. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 2009;20:481-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytogfr. 009 10 003
- [28] Tsuji K, Bandyopadhyay A, Harfe BD, Cox K, Kakar S, Gerstenfeld L, et al. BMP2 activity, although dispensable for bone formation, is required for the initiation of fracture healing. Nat Genet 2006;38:1424–9. https://doi.org/10.1038/ng1916 Riley EH, Lane JM, Urist MR, Lyons KM, Lieberman JR. Bone morphogenetic
- [29] protein-2: biology and applications. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1996;324:39-46.
- [30] Daluiski A, Engstrand T, Bahamonde ME, Gamer LW, Agius E, Stevenson SL, et al. Bone morphogenetic protein-3 is a negative regulator of bone density. Nat Genet 2001;27:84-8.
- [31] Aoki H, Fujii M, Imamura T, Yagi K, Takehara K, Kato M, et al. Synergistic effects of different bone morphogeneticprotein type I receptors on alkaline phosphataseinduction. J Cell Sci 2001;114:1483-9.
- [32] Ming Leong L, Brickell PM. Bone morphogenetic protein-4. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 1996:28:1293-6.
- [33] Wutzl A, Brozek W, Lernbass I, Rauner M, Hofbauer G, Schopper C, et al. Bone morphogenetic proteins 5 and 6 stimulate osteoclast generation. J Biomed Mater Res A 2006;77:75-83. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbm.a.30615
- [34] Ebisawa T, Tada K, Kitajima I, Tojo K, Sampath TK, Kawabata M, et al. Characterization of bone morphogenetic protein-6 signaling pathways inosteoblast differentiation. J Cell Sci 1999;112:3519-27
- [35] Boon MR, van der Horst G, van der Pluijm G, Tamsma JT, Smit JWA, Rensen PCN. Bone morphogenetic protein 7: a broad-spectrum growth factor with multiple target therapeutic potency. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 2011;22:221-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytogfr.2011.08.001
- [36] Aluganti Narasimhulu C, Singla DK. The role of bone morphogenetic protein 7 (BMP-7) in inflammation in heart diseases. Cells 2020;9(2):280. https://doi.org/ 10.3390/cells9020280
- [37] Ozkaynak E, Schnegelsberg PNJ, Jin DF, Clifford GM, Warren FD, Drier EA, et al. Osteogenic protein-2. A new member of the transforming growth factor- $\beta$  superfamily expressed early in embryogenesis. J Biol Chem 1992;267:25220-7. nttps://doi.org/10.1016/s0021-9258(19)74028-9
- [38] Kósa JP, Kis A, Bácsi K, Balla B, Nagy Z, Takács I, et al. The protective role of bone morphogenetic protein-8 in the glucocorticoid-induced apoptosis on bone cells. Bone 2011;48:1052-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bone.2011.01.017
- [39] Cho T-J, Gerstenfeld LC, Einhorn TA. Differential temporal expression of members of the transforming growth factor superfamily during murine fracture healing. J Bone Miner Res 2002;17:513-20. https://doi.org/10.1359/jbmr.2002.
- Sharff KA, Song WX, Luo X, Tang N, Luo J, Chen J, et al. Hey1 basic helix-loophelix protein plays an important role in mediating BMP9-induced osteogenic differentiation of mesenchymal progenitor cells. J Biol Chem 2009;284:649-59. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M806389200

- [41] Brown MA, Zhao Q, Baker KA, Naik C, Chen C, Pukac L, et al. Crystal structure of BMP-9 and functional interactions with pro-region and receptors. J Biol Chem 2005;280:25111–8. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M503328200
- [42] Neuhaus H, Rosen V, Thies RS. Heart specific expression of mouse BMP-10 a novel member of the TGF-b superfamily. Mech Dev 1999;80:181-4. https://doi. org/10.1016/s0925-4773(98)00221-4
- [43] Chen D, Zhao M, Mundy GR. Bone morphogenetic proteins. Growth Factors 2004;22:233–41. https://doi.org/10.1080/08977190412331279890
- [44] Li Z, Zeng F, Mitchell AD, Kim YS, Wu Z, Yang J. Transgenic overexpression of bone morphogenetic protein 11 propeptide in skeleton enhances bone formation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2011;416:289–92. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.bbrc.2011.11.019
- [45] Wikesjö UME, Sorensen RG, Kinoshita A, Li XJ, Wozney JM. Periodontal repair in dogs: effect of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-12 (rhBMP-12) on regeneration of alveolar bone and periodontal attachment: a pilot study. J Clin Periodontol 2004;31:662–70. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-051X.2004. 00541.x
- [46] Shen B, Bhargav D, Wei A, Williams LA, Tao H, Ma DDF, et al. BMP-13 emerges as a potential inhibitor of bone formation. Int J Biol Sci 2009;5(2):192–200. https://doi.org/10.7150/ijbs.5.192
- [47] Chhabra A, Zijerdi D, Zhang J, Kline A, Balian G, Hurwitz S. BMP-14 deficiency inhibits long bone fracture healing a biochemical, histologic, and radiographic assessment. J Orthop Trauma 2005;19:629–34.
- [48] Otsuka F, Yao Z, Lee TH, Yamamoto S, Erickson GF, Shimasaki S. Bone morphogenetic protein-15: Identification of target cells and biological functions. J Biol Chem 2000;275:39523–8. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M007428200
- [49] Sharapova NE, Kotnova AP, Galushkina ZM, Lavrova N v, Poletaeva NN, Tukhvatulin AE, et al. Production of the recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 in Escherichia coli and testing of its biological activity in vitro and in vivo. Mol Biol 2010;44:923–30. https://doi.org/10.1134/ S0026893310060099
- [50] Gautschi OP, Frey SP, Zellweger R. Bone morphogenetic proteins in clinical applications. ANZ J Surg 2007;77:626–31. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1445-2197. 2007.04175.x
- [51] U.S. Food and Drug Administration, FDA Approves Infuse Bone Graft for Sinus Augmentation and Localized Alveolar Ridge Augmentations, Press Release, 2007.
- [52] Sreekumar V, Aspera-Werz RH, Tendulkar G, Reumann MK, Freude T, Breitkopf-Heinlein K, et al. BMP9 a possible alternative drug for the recently withdrawn BMP7? New perspectives for (re-)implementation by personalized medicine. Arch Toxicol 2017;91:1353–66. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00204-016-1796-6
   [53] Dickinson BP, Ashley RK, Wasson KL, O'Hara C, Gabbay J, Heller JB, et al.
- [53] Dickinson BP, Ashley RK, Wasson KL, O'Hara C, Gabbay J, Heller JB, et al. Reduced morbidity and improved healing with bone morphogenic protein-2 in older patients with alveolar cleft defects. Plast Reconstr Surg 2008;121:209–17. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.prs.0000293870.64781.12
   [54] Alonso N, Tanikawa DYS, Freitas RDS, Canan Lady, Ozawa TO, Rocha DL.
- [54] Alonso N, Tanikawa DYS, Freitas RDS, Canan Lady, Ozawa TO, Rocha DL, Evaluation of maxillary alveolar reconstruction using a resorbable collagen sponge with recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 in cleft lip and palate patients. Tissue Eng Part C Methods 2010;16:1183–9. https://doi.org/10. 1089/ten.tec.2009.0824
- [55] Herford AS, Boyne PJ, Rawson R, Williams RP. Bone morphogenetic proteininduced repair of the premaxillary cleft. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2007;65:2136–41. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.joms.2007.06.670
- [56] Ramly EP, Alfonso AR, Kantar RS, Wang MM, Siso JRD, Ibrahim A, et al. Safety and efficacy of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 (rhBMP-2) in craniofacial surgery. Plast Reconstr Surg Glob Open 2019;7:e2347https://doi. org/10.1097/GOX.00000000002347
- [57] Woo EJ. Adverse events reported after the use of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein 2. J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2012;70:765–7. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.joms.2011.09.008
- [58] Owens K, Glassman SD, Howard JM, Djurasovic M, Witten JL, Carreon LY. Perioperative complications with rhBMP-2 in transforaminal lumbar interbody fusion. Eur Spine J 2011;20:612–7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00586-010-1494-7
- [59] Seeherman H, Wozney JM. Delivery of bone morphogenetic proteins for orthopedic tissue regeneration. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 2005;16:329–45. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cytogfr.2005.05.001
- [60] Li ŘH, Wozney JM. Delivering on the promise of bone morphogenetic proteins. Trends Biotechnol 2001;19:255–65. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0167-7799(01) 01665-1
- [61] Rodríguez-Vázquez M, Vega-Ruiz B, Ramos-Zúñiga R, Saldaña-Koppel DA, Quiñones-Olvera LF. Chitosan and its potential use as a scaffold for tissue engineering in regenerative medicine. Biomed Res Int 2015:821279https://doi. org/10.1155/2015/821279
- [62] Loh QL, Choong C. Three-dimensional scaffolds for tissue engineering applications: role of porosity and pore size. Tissue Eng Part B Rev 2013;19:485–502. https://doi.org/10.1089/ten.teb.2012.0437
- [63] Saito N, Murakami N, Takahashi J, Horiuchi H, Ota H, Kato H, et al. Synthetic biodegradable polymers as drug delivery systems for bone morphogenetic proteins. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2005;57:1037–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr. 2004.12.016
- [64] Shimauchi H, Nemoto E, Ishihata H, Shimomura M. Possible functional scaffolds for periodontal regeneration. Jpn Dent Sci Rev 2013;49:118–30. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.jdsr.2013.05.001
- [65] Friess W. Collagen biomaterial for drug delivery. Eur J Pharm Biopharm 1998;45:113-36. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0939-6411(98)00017-4

- [66] Xu Q, Torres JE, Hakim M, Babiak PM, Pal P, Battistoni CM, et al. Collagen- and hyaluronic acid-based hydrogels and their biomedical applications. Mater Sci Eng R Rep 2021:146. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mser.2021.100641
  [67] León-López A, Morales-Peñaloza A, Martínez-Juárez VM, Vargas-Torres A,
- [67] León-López A, Morales-Peñaloza A, Martínez-Juárez VM, Vargas-Torres A, Zeugolis DI, Aguirre-Álvarez G. Hydrolyzed collagen-sources and applications. Molecules 2019:24. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24224031
- [68] Malafaya PB, Silva GA, Reis RL. Natural-origin polymers as carriers and scaffolds for biomolecules and cell delivery in tissue engineering applications. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2007;59:207–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addr.2007.03.012
- [69] Fujimura K, Bessho K, Kusumoto K, Ogawa Y, Iizuka T. Experimental studies on bone inducing activity of composites of atelopeptide type I collagen as a carrier for ectopic osteoinduction by rhBMP-2. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1995;208:316–22.
- [70] Yoshida K, Bessho K, Fujimura K, Kusumoto K, Ogawa Y, Tanp Y, et al. Osteoinduction capability of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 in intramuscular and subcutaneous sites: an experimental study. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 1998;26(2):112–5.
- [71] Wikesjö UME, Guglielmoni P, Promsudthi A, Cho K-S, Trombelli L, Selvig KA, et al. Periodontal repair in dogs: effect of rhBMP-2 concentration on regeneration of alveolar bone and periodontal attachment. J Clin Periodontol 1999;26:392–400.
- [72] Choi S-H, Kim C-K, Cho K-S, Huh J-S, Sorensen RG, Wozney JM, et al. Effect of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2/absorbable collagen sponge (rhBMP-2/ACS) on healing in 3-wall intrabony defects in dogs. J Periodontol 2002;73:63–72. https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.2002.73.1.63
- [73] de Freitas RM, Spin-Neto R, Junior EM, Pereira LAVD, Wikesjö UM, Susin C. Alveolar ridge and maxillary sinus augmentation using rhBMP-2: a systematic review. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2015;17:e192–201. https://doi.org/10.1111/ cid.12156
- [74] Moslemi N, Khoshkam V, Rafiei SC, Bahrami N, Aslroosta H. Outcomes of alveolar ridge preservation with recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2: a systematic review. Implant Dent 2018;27:351–62. https://doi.org/10. 1097/ID.000000000000022
- [75] King GN, King N, Hughes FJ. Effect of two delivery systems for recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 on periodontal regeneration in vivo. J Periodontal Res 1998;33:226–36.
- [76] Fiorellini J, Howell TH, Cochran D, Malmquist J, Lilly LC, Spagnoli D, et al. Randomized study evaluating recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 for extraction socket augmentation. J Periodontol 2005;76:605–13. https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.2005.76.4.605
- [77] Shinohara Y, Nakamura T, Shirakata Y, Noguchi K. Bone healing capabilities of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-9 (rhBMP-9) with a chitosan or collagen carrier in rat calvarial defects. Dent Mater J 2016;35:454–60. https://doi.org/10.4012/dmj.2015-242
   [78] Nakamura T, Shirakata Y, Shinohara Y, Miron RJ, Furue K, Noguchi K.
- [78] Nakamura T, Shirakata Y, Shinohara Y, Miron RJ, Furue K, Noguchi K. Osteogenic potential of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-9/ absorbable collagen sponge (rhBMP-9/ACS) in rat critical size calvarial defects. Clin Oral Investig 2017;21:1659–65. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00784-016-1963-4
- [79] Fujioka-Kobayashi M, Schaller B, Saulacic N, Pippenger BE, Zhang Y, Miron RJ. Absorbable collagen sponges loaded with recombinant bone morphogenetic protein 9 induces greater osteoblast differentiation when compared to bone morphogenetic protein 2. Clin Exp Dent Res 2017;3:32–40. https://doi.org/10. 1002/cre2.00055
- [80] Lee J, Yun J, Kim KH, Koo KT, Seol YJ, Lee YM. Periodontal regeneration using recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 and a bilayer collagen matrix. J Craniofac Surg 2020;31:1602–7. https://doi.org/10.1097/SCS. 000000000006517
- [81] Kato A, Miyaji H, Ishizuka R, Tokunaga K, Inoue K, Kosen Y, et al. Combination of root surface modification with BMP-2 and collagen hydrogel scaffold implantation for periodontal healing in beagle dogs. Open Dent J 2015;9:52–9. https://doi.org/10.2174/1874210601509010052
- [82] Takaoka K, Nakahara H, Yoshikawa H, Masuhara K, Tsuda T, Ono K. Ectopic bone induction on and in porous hydroxyapatite combined with collagen and bone morphogenetic protein. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1988;234:250–4.
- [83] Ono I, Ohura T, Murata M, Yamaguchi H, Ohnuma Y, Kuboki Y. A study on bone induction on hydroxyapatite combined with bone morphogenetic protein. Plast Reconstr Surg 1992;90:870–9. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006534-199211000-00023
- [84] Yoshida K, Bessho K, Fujimura K, Konishi Y, Kusumoto K, Ogawa Y, et al. Enhancement by recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 of bone formation by means of porous hydroxyapatite in mandibular bone defects. J Dent Res 1999;78(9):1505–19. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 00220345990780090401
- [85] Lu H, Kawazoe N, Kitajima T, Myoken Y, Tomita M, Umezawa A, et al. Spatial immobilization of bone morphogenetic protein-4 in a collagen-PLGA hybrid scaffold for enhanced osteoinductivity. Biomaterials 2012;33:6140–6. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2012.05.038
- [86] Sotome S, Uemura T, Kikuchi M, Chen J, Itoh S, Tanaka J, et al. Synthesis and in vivo evaluation of a novel hydroxyapatite/collagen-alginate as a bone filler and a drug delivery carrier of bone morphogenetic protein. Mater Sci Eng C 2004;24:341-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msec.2003.12.003
- [87] Chen L, Hu J, Ran J, Shen X, Tong H. Preparation and evaluation of collagen-silk fibroin/hydroxyapatite nanocomposites for bone tissue engineering. Int J Biol Macromol 2014;65:1–7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijbiomac.2014.01.003

- [88] Han SH, Lee JU, Lee KM, Jin YZ, Yun H suk, Kim GH, et al. Enhanced healing of rat calvarial defects with 3D printed calcium-deficient hydroxyapatite/collagen/ bone morphogenetic protein 2 scaffolds. J Mech Behav Biomed Mater 2020:108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmbbm.2020.103782
- [89] Dien Bien N, Miura K-I, Sumita Y, Nakatani Y, Shido R, Kajii F, et al. Original bone regeneration by low-dose recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 carried on octacalcium phosphate collagen composite. J Hard Tissue Biol 2020;29:123–30.
- [90] Polo CI, Sendyk WR, Correa L, Sendyk D, Deboni MCZ, Naclério-Homem M, et al. Synergism between recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein 2/absorbable collagen sponge and bone substitutes favors vertical bone augmentation and the resorption rate of the biomaterials: histomorphometric and 3D microcomputed tomography analysis. J Periodontol 2020;91:1295–306. https:// doi.org/10.1002/JPER.19-0571
- [91] Sawada Y, Hokugo A, Nishiura A, Hokugo R, Matsumoto N, Morita S, et al. A trial of alveolar cleft bone regeneration by controlled release of bone morphogenetic protein: an experimental study in rabbits. Oral Surg Oral Med Oral Pathol Oral Radiol 2009;108:812–20. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tripleo.2009.06.040
- [92] Talwar R, di Silvio L, Hughes FJ, King GN. Effects of carrier release kinetics on bone morphogenetic protein-2-induced periodontal regeneration in vivo. J Clin Periodontol 2001;28:340–7.
- [93] Saito A, Saito E, Handa R, Honma Y, Kawanami M. Influence of residual bone on recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2-induced periodontal regeneration in experimental periodontitis in dogs. J Periodontol 2009;80:961–8. https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.2009.080568
- [94] Ueki K, Takazakura D, Marukawa K, Shimada M, Nakagawa K, Takatsuka S, et al. The use of polylactic acid/polyglycolic acid copolymer and gelatin sponge complex containing human recombinant bone morphogenetic protein-2 following condylectomy in rabbits. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2003;31:107–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1010-5182(02)00187-7
- [95] Shimazu C, Hara T, Kinuta Y, Moriya K, Maruo Y, Hanada S, et al. Enhanced vertical alveolar bone augmentation by recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 with a carrier in rats. J Oral Rehabil 2006;33:609–18. https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2842.2005.01593.x
- [96] Kawakatsu N, Oda S, Kinoshita A, Kikuchi S, Tsuchioka H, Akizuki T, et al. Effect of rhBMP-2 with PLGA/gelatin sponge type (PGS) carrier on alveolar ridge augmentation in dogs. J Oral Rehabil 2008;35:647–55. https://doi.org/10.1111/j. 1365-2842.2008.01850.x
- [97] Sikkema R, Keohan B, Zhitomirsky I. Hyaluronic-acid-based organic-inorganic composites for biomedical applications. Materials 2021:14. https://doi.org/10. 3390/ma14174982
- [98] Hunt DR, Jovanovic SA, Wikesjö UME, Wozney JM, Bernard GW. Hyaluronan supports recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 induced bone reconstruction of advanced alveolar ridge defects in dogs. A pilot study. J Periodontol 2001;72:651–8. https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.2001.72.5.651
- [99] Kisiel M, Martino MM, Ventura M, Hubbell JA, Hilborn J, Ossipov DA. Improving the osteogenic potential of BMP-2 with hyaluronic acid hydrogel modified with integrin-specific fibronectin fragment. Biomaterials 2013;34:704–12. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2012.10.015
- [100] Docherty-Skogh A-C, Bergman K, Waern M, Ekman S, Hultenby K, Ossipov D, et al. Bone morphogenetic protein-2 delivered by hyaluronan-based hydrogel induces massive bone formation and healing of cranial defects in minipigs. Plast Reconstr Surg 2010;125:1383–92. https://doi.org/10.1097/PRS. 0b013e3181d629dc
- [101] Kim J, Kim IS, Cho TH, Lee KB, Hwang SJ, Tae G, et al. Bone regeneration using hyaluronic acid-based hydrogel with bone morphogenic protein-2 and human mesenchymal stem cells. Biomaterials 2007;28:1830-7. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.biomaterials.2006.11.050
- [102] Bhakta G, Rai B, Lim ZXH, Hui JH, Stein GS, van Wijnen AJ, et al. Hyaluronic acidbased hydrogels functionalized with heparin that support controlled release of bioactive BMP-2. Biomaterials 2012;33:6113–22. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biomaterials.2012.05.030
- [103] Park YJ, Kim KH, Lee JY, Ku Y, Lee SJ, Min BM, et al. Immobilization of bone morphogenetic protein-2 on a nanofibrous chitosan membrane for enhanced guided bone regeneration. Biotechnol Appl Biochem 2006;43:17. https://doi. org/10.1042/ba20050075
- [104] Lee YH, Lee BW, Jung YC, Yoon B, il Woo HM, Kang BJ. Application of alginate microbeads as a carrier of bone morphogenetic protein-2 for bone regeneration. J Biomed Mater Res B Appl Biomater 2019;107:286–94. https://doi.org/10. 1002/jbm.b.34119
- [105] Priddy LB, Chaudhuri O, Stevens HY, Krishnan L, Uhrig BA, Willett NJ, et al. Oxidized alginate hydrogels for bone morphogenetic protein-2 delivery in long bone defects. Acta Biomater 2014;10:4390–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.actbio. 2014.06.015
- [106] Huang G, Zhang Y, Kim B, Ge G, Annis DS, Mosher DF, et al. Fibronectin binds and enhances the activity of bone morphogenetic protein 1. J Biol Chem 2009;284:25879–88. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M109.024125
- [107] Han D-K, Kim C-S, Jung U-W, Chai J-K, Choi S-H, Kim C-K, et al. Effect of a fibrinfibronectin sealing system as a carrier for recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-4 on bone formation in rat calvarial defects. J Periodontol 2005;76:2216–22. https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.2005.76.12.2216
- [108] Maharana T, Pattanaik S, Routaray A, Nath N, Sutar AK. Synthesis and characterization of poly(lactic acid) based graft copolymers. React Funct Polym 2015;93:47–67. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.reactfunctpolym.2015.05.006

- Bach FH, Fishman JA, Daniels N, Proimos J, Anderson B, Carpenter CB, et al. Uncertainty in Xenotransplantation: individual benefit versus collective risk. Nat Med 1998;4:141-4. https://doi.org/10.1038/nm0298-141
   Ginjupalli K, Shavi GV, Averineni RK, Bhat M, Udupa N, Nagaraja Upadhya P.
- [110] Ginjupalli K, Shavi GV, Averineni RK, Bhat M, Udupa N, Nagaraja Upadhya P. Poly(α-hydroxy acid) based polymers: a review on material and degradation aspects. Polym Degrad Stab 2017;144:520–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. polymdegradstab.2017.08.024
- [111] Lim LT, Auras R, Rubino M. Processing technologies for poly(lactic acid). Prog Polym Sci 2008;33:820–52. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.progpolymsci.2008.05.004
- [112] Miyamoto S, Takaoka K, Okada T, Yoshikawa H, Hashimoto J, Suzuki S, et al. Evaluation of polylactic acid homopolymers as carriers for bone morphogenetic protein. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1992;278:274–85.
- [113] Cheng CH, Chen YW, Kai-Xing Lee A, Yao CH, Shie MY. Development of musselinspired 3D-printed poly (lactic acid) scaffold grafted with bone morphogenetic protein-2 for stimulating osteogenesis. J Mater Sci Mater Med 2019:30. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10856-019-6279-x
- [114] Cao L, Duan PG, Wang HR, Li XL, Yuan FL, Fan ZY, et al. Degradation and osteogenic potential of a novel poly(lactic acid)/nano-sized β-tricalcium phosphate scaffold. Int J Nanomed 2012;7:5881–8. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJN. S38127
- [115] Kokubo S, Mochizuki M, Fukushima S, Ito T, Nozaki K, Iwai T, et al. Long-term stability of bone tissues induced by an osteoinductive biomaterial, recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 and a biodegradable carrier. Biomaterials 2004;25:1795–803. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biomaterials.2003. 08.030
- [116] Higuchi T, Kinoshita A, Takahashi K, Oda S, Ishikawa I. Bone regeneration by recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 in rat mandibular defects. An experimental model of defect filling. J Periodontol 1999;70:1026–31. https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.1999.70.9.1026
- [117] Kinoshita A, Oda S, Takahashi K, Yokota S, Ishikawa I. Periodontal regeneration by application of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 to horizontal circumferential defects created by experimental periodontitis in beagle dogs. J Periodontol 1997;68:103–9. https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.1997.68.2.103
- [118] Yokota S, Sonohara S, Yoshida M, Murai M, Shimokawa S, Fujimoto R, et al. A new recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 carrier for bone regeneration. Int J Pharm 2001;223:69–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0378-5173(01)00728-1
- [119] Gutwald R, Haberstroh J, Stricker A, Rüther E, Otto F, Xavier SP, et al. Influence of rhBMP-2 on bone formation and osseointegration in different implant systems after sinus-floor elevation. An in vivo study on sheep. J Cranio-Maxilofac Surg 2010;38:571-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcms.2010.02.010
   [120] Saito N, Okada T, Toba S, Miyamoto S, Takaoka K. New synthetic absorbable
- [120] Saito N, Okada T, Toba S, Miyamoto S, Takaoka K. New synthetic absorbable polymers as BMP carriers: plastic properties of poly-D,L-lactic acid-polyethylene glycol block copolymers. J Biomed Mater Res 1999;47:104–10. https:// doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1097-4636(199910)47:1<104::aid-ibm15>3.0.co:2-7
- [121] Saito N, Okada T, Horiuchi H, Murakami N, Takahashi J, Nawata M, et al. A biodegradable polymer as a cytokine delivery system for inducing bone formation. Nat Biotechnol 2001;19:332–5. https://doi.org/10.1038/86715
- [122] Horvath AL. Solubility of structurally complicated materials: II. Bone. J Phys Chem Ref Data 2006;35:1653–68. https://doi.org/10.1063/1.2360606
- [123] Szcześ A, Hołysz L, Chibowski E. Synthesis of hydroxyapatite for biomedical applications. Adv Colloid Interface Sci 2017;249:321–30. https://doi.org/10. 1016/j.cis.2017.04.007
- [124] Dutta SR, Passi D, Singh P, Bhuibhar A. Ceramic and non-ceramic hydroxyapatite as a bone graft material: a brief review. Ir J Med Sci 2015;184:101–6. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11845-014-1199-8
- [125] Rizwan M, Genasan K, Murali MR, Balaji Raghavendran HR, Alias R, Cheok YY, et al. In vitro evaluation of novel low-pressure spark plasma sintered HA-BG composite scaffolds for bone tissue engineering. RSC Adv 2020;10:23813–28. https://doi.org/10.1039/d0ra04227g
- [126] Lee JH, Yu CH, Yang JJ, Baek HR, Lee KM, Koo TY, et al. Comparative study of fusion rate induced by different dosages of Escherichia coli-derived recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 using hydroxyapatite carrier. Spine J 2012;12:239–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.spinee.2012.01.013
- [127] Urist MR, Lietze A, Dawson E. Beta-tricalcium phosphate delivery system for bone morphogenetic protein. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1984;187:277–80.
- [128] Kawamura M, Iwata H, Sato K, Miura T. Chondroosteogenetic response to crude bone matrix proteins bound to hydroxyapatite. Clin Orthop Relat Res 1987;217:281–92.
- [129] Allegrini S, Yoshimoto M, Salles MB, König B. The effects of bovine BMP associated to HA in maxillary sinus lifting in rabbits. Ann Anat 2003;185:343–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0940-9602(03)80056-0
- [130] Kim HJ, Chung JH, Shin SY, Shin SI, Kye SB, Kim NK, et al. Efficacy of rhBMP-2/ hydroxyapatite on sinus floor augmentation: a multicenter, randomized controlled clinical trial. J Dent Res 2015;94:158S-65S. https://doi.org/10.1177/ 0022034515594573
- [131] Shim JY, Lee Y, Lim JH, Jin MU, Lee JM, Suh JY, et al. Comparative evaluation of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2/Hydroxyapatite and bovine bone for new bone formation in alveolar ridge preservation. Implant Dent 2018;27:623–9. https://doi.org/10.1097/ID.00000000000814
- [132] Kim H-S, Park J-C, Yun P-Y, Kim Y-K. Evaluation of bone healing using rhBMP-2 soaked hydroxyapatite in ridge augmentation: a prospective observational study. Maxillofac Plast Reconstr Surg 2017:39. https://doi.org/10.1186/s40902-017-0138-9

- [133] Tsuruga E, Takita H, Itoh H, Wakisaka Y, Kuboki Y. Pore size of porous hydroxyapatite as the cell-substratum controls bmp-induced osteogenesis. J Biochem 1997;121:317–24. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.jbchem.a021589
- [134] Li X, Liu M, Chen F, Wang Y, Wang M, Chen X, et al. Design of hydroxyapatite bioceramics with micro-/nano-topographies to regulate the osteogenic activities of bone morphogenetic protein-2 and bone marrow stromal cells. Nanoscale 2020;12:7284–300. https://doi.org/10.1039/c9nr10561a
- [135] Xiong L, Zeng J, Yao A, Tu Q, Li J, Yan L, et al. BMP2-loaded hollow hydroxyapatite microspheres exhibit enhanced osteoinduction and osteogenicity in large bone defects. Int J Nanomed 2015;10:517–26. https://doi.org/10.2147/lJN. S74677
- [136] Zhou P, Wu J, Xia Y, Yuan Y, Zhang H, Xu S, et al. Loading BMP-2 on nanostructured hydroxyapatite microspheres for rapid bone regeneration. Int J Nanomed 2018;13:4083–92. https://doi.org/10.2147/IJN.S158280
- [137] Chen S, Shi Y, Zhang X, Ma J. Evaluation of BMP-2 and VEGF loaded 3D printed hydroxyapatite composite scaffolds with enhanced osteogenic capacity in vitro and in vivo. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl 2020;112:110893https://doi.org/ 10.1016/j.msec.2020.110893
- [138] Walsh DP, Raftery RM, Chen G, Heise A, O'Brien FJ, Cryan SA. Rapid healing of a critical-sized bone defect using a collagen-hydroxyapatite scaffold to facilitate low dose, combinatorial growth factor delivery. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 2019;13:1843–53. https://doi.org/10.1002/term.2934
- [139] Daugela P, Pranskunas M, Juodzbalys G, Liesiene J, Baniukaitiene O, Afonso A, et al. Novel cellulose/hydroxyapatite scaffolds for bone tissue regeneration: in vitro and in vivo study. J Tissue Eng Regen Med 2018;12:1195–208. https://doi. org/10.1002/term.2651
- [140] Destainville A, Champion E, Bernache-Assollant D, Laborde E. Synthesis, characterization and thermal behavior of apatitic tricalcium phosphate. Mater Chem Phys 2003;1:269–77. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0254-0584(02)00466-2
- [141] Kang KR, Piao ZG, Kim JS, Cho IA, Yim MJ, Kim BH, et al. Synthesis and characterization of β-tricalcium phosphate derived from Haliotis sp. shells. Implant Dent 2017;26:378–87. https://doi.org/10.1097/ID.00000000000559
- [142] Lovasik BP, Holland CM, Howard BM, Baum GR, Rodts GE, Refai D. Anterior cervical discectomy and fusion: comparison of fusion, dysphagia, and complication rates between recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 and beta-tricalcium phosphate. e1 World Neurosurg 2017;97:674–83. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.wneu.2016.10.088
- [143] Parker RM, Malham GM. Comparison of a calcium phosphate bone substitute with recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2: a prospective study of fusion rates, clinical outcomes and complications with 24-month follow-up. Eur Spine J 2017;26:754–63. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00586-016-4927-0
- [144] Zétola A, Valle M, do, Littieri S, Baumgart D, Gapski R. Use of rhBMP-2/β-TCP for interpositional vertical grafting augmentation: 5.5-year follow-up clinically and histologically. Implant Dent 2015;24:349–53. https://doi.org/10.1097/ID. 000000000000245
- [145] Ohyama T, Kubo Y, Iwata H, Taki W. b-Tricalcium phosphate combined with recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2: a substitute for autograft, used for packing interbody fusion cages in the canine lumbar spine. Neurol Med Chir 2004;44(5):234–40. https://doi.org/10.2176/nmc.44.234
- [146] Wu C-H, Hara K, Ozawa H. Enhanced osteoinduction by intramuscular grafting of BMP-B-TCP compound pellets into murine models. Arch Histol Cytol 1992;55:97–112.
- [147] Laffargue PH, Hildebrand HF, Rtaimate M, Frayssinet P, Amoureux JP, Marchandise X. Evaluation of human recombinant bone morphogenetic protein-2-loaded tricalcium phosphate implants in rabbits' bone defects. Bone 1999;25(2):555–85. https://doi.org/10.1016/s8756-3282(99)00134-9
- [148] Ahn S-H, Kim C-S, Suk H-J, Lee Y-J, Choi S-H, Chai J-K, et al. Effect of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-4 with carriers in rat calvarial defects. J Periodontol 2003;74:787–97.
- [149] Pang E-K, Im S-U, Kim C-S, Choi S-H, Chai J-K, Kim C-K, et al. Effect of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-4 dose on bone formation in a rat calvarial defect model. J Periodontol 2004;75:1364–70.
- [150] Wei L, Yu D, Wang M, Deng L, Wu G, Liu Y. Dose effects of slow-released bone morphogenetic protein-2 functionalized β-tricalcium phosphate in repairing critical-sized bone defects. Tissue Eng Part A 2020;26:120–9. https://doi.org/10. 1089/ten.tea.2019.0161
- [151] Fang X, Lei L, Jiang T, Chen Y, Kang Y. Injectable thermosensitive alginate/βtricalcium phosphate/aspirin hydrogels for bone augmentation. J Biomed Mater Res B Appl Biomater 2018;106:1739–51. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbm.b.33982
- [152] Park SA, Lee HJ, Kim SY, Kim KS, Jo DW, Park SY. Three-dimensionally printed polycaprolactone/beta-tricalcium phosphate scaffold was more effective as an rhBMP-2 carrier for new bone formation than polycaprolactone alone. J Biomed Mater Res A 2021;109:840–8. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbm.a.37075
- [153] Jung RE, Weber FE, Thoma DS, Ehrbar M, Cochran DL, Hämmerle CHF. Bone morphogenetic protein-2 enhances bone formation when delivered by a synthetic matrix containing hydroxyapatite/tricalciumphosphate. Clin Oral Implants Res 2008;19:188–95. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0501.2007.01431.x
- [154] Gruber RM, Krohn S, Mauth C, Dard M, Molenberg A, Lange K, et al. Mandibular reconstruction using a calcium phosphate/polyethylene glycol hydrogel carrier with BMP-2. J Clin Periodontol 2014;41:820–6. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpe. 12264
- [155] Pina S, Oliveira JM, Reis RL. Natural-based nanocomposites for bone tissue engineering and regenerative medicine: a review. Adv Mater 2015;27:1143–69. https://doi.org/10.1002/adma.201403354
- [156] Ebrahimi M, Botelho MG, Dorozhkin SV. Biphasic calcium phosphates bioceramics (HA/TCP): Concept, physicochemical properties and the impact of

standardization of study protocols in biomaterials research. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl 2017;71:1293–312. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.msec.2016.11.039

- [157] Nery EB, Lee KK, Czajkowski S, Dooner JJ, Duggan M, Ellinger RF, et al. A veterans administration cooperative study of biphasic calcium phosphate ceramic in periodontal osseous defects. J Periodontol 1990;61:737–44. https://doi.org/ 10.1902/jop.1990.61.12.737
- [158] Shuang Y, Yizhen L, Zhang Y, Fujioka-Kobayashi M, Sculean A, Miron RJ. In vitro characterization of an osteoinductive biphasic calcium phosphate in combination with recombinant BMP2. BMC Oral Health 2016:17. https://doi.org/10. 1186/s12903-016-0263-3
- [159] Jeong BC, Choi H, Hur SW, Kim JW, Oh SH, Kim HS, et al. Repair of cranial bone defects using rhBMP2 and submicron particle of biphasic calcium phosphate ceramics with through-hole. Biomed Res Int 2015:926291https://doi.org/10. 1155/2015/926291
- [160] Naujokat H, Açil Y, Harder S, Lipp M, Böhrnsen F, Wiltfang J. Osseointegration of dental implants in ectopic engineered bone in three different scaffold materials. Int J Oral Maxillofac Surg 2020;49:135–42. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijom. 2019.04.005
- [161] Zhang Y, Yang S, Zhou W, Fu H, Qian L, Miron RJ. Addition of a synthetically fabricated osteoinductive biphasic calcium phosphate bone graft to BMP2 improves new bone formation. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2016;18:1238–47. https://doi.org/10.1111/cid.12384
- [162] You H, Yoon SR, Lim HC, Lee JS, Jung UW, Choi SH. Bone regenerative efficacy of limited-dose Escherichia coli-derived rhBMP-2 with biphasic calcium phosphate carrier in rabbit calvarial defect model. Implant Dent 2016;25:16–23. https://doi.org/10.1097/ID.000000000000364
- [163] Al-Qutub M, Al-Omar N, Ramalingam S, Javed F, Al-Kindi M, Ar-rejaie A, et al. Guided bone regeneration using biphasic calcium phosphate with adjunct recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 with and without collagen membrane in standardized calvarial defects in rats: a histologic and biomechanical analysis. Int J Periodontics Restor Dent 2016;36:s11–20. https://doi. org/10.11607/prd.2376
- [164] Jung IH, Lim HC, Lee EU, Lee JS, Jung UW, Choi SH. Comparative analysis of carrier systems for delivering bone morphogenetic proteins. J Periodontal Implant Sci 2015;45:136–44. https://doi.org/10.5051/jpis.2015.45.4.136
- [165] Kim MS, Lee JS, Shin HK, Kim JS, Yun JH, Cho KS. Prospective randomized, controlled trial of sinus grafting using Escherichia-coli-produced rhBMP-2 with a biphasic calcium phosphate carrier compared to deproteinized bovine bone. Clin Oral Implants Res 2015;26:1361–8. https://doi.org/10.1111/clr.12471
- [166] Jo DW, Cho YD, Seol YJ, Lee YM, Lee HJ, Kim YK. A randomized controlled clinical trial evaluating efficacy and adverse events of different types of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 delivery systems for alveolar ridge preservation. Clin Oral Implants Res 2019;30:396–409. https://doi.org/10. 1111/clr.13423
- [167] Ebrahimi M, Pripatnanont P, Monmaturapoj N, Suttapreyasri S. Fabrication and characterization of novel nano hydroxyapatite/β- tricalcium phosphate scaffolds in three different composition ratios. J Biomed Mater Res A 2012;100(9):2260-8. https://doi.org/10.1002/jbm.a.34160
   [168] Yun PY, Kim YK, Jeong KI, Park JC, Choi YJ. Influence of bone morphogenetic
- [168] Yun PY, Kim YK, Jeong KI, Park JC, Choi YJ. Influence of bone morphogenetic protein and proportion of hydroxyapatite on new bone formation in biphasic calcium phosphate graft: two pilot studies in animal bony defect model. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2014;42:1909–17. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcms.2014.07. 011
- [169] Hong JY, Kim MS, Lim HC, Lee JS, Choi SH, Jung UW. A high concentration of recombinant human bone morphogenetic protein-2 induces low-efficacy bone regeneration in sinus augmentation: a histomorphometric analysis in rabbits. Clin Oral Implants Res 2016;27:e199–205. https://doi.org/10.1111/clr.12603
- [170] Kim JS, Cha JK, Lee JS, Choi SH, Cho KS. Increased osteoinductivity and mineralization by minimal concentration of bone morphogenetic protein-2 loaded onto biphasic calcium phosphate in a rabbit sinus. J Periodontal Implant Sci 2016;46:350–9. https://doi.org/10.5051/jpis.2016.46.5.350
- [171] Chung S-M, Jung I, Yoon B-H, Choi B, Kim D, Jang J. Evaluation of different combinations of biphasic calcium phosphate and growth factors for bone formation in calvarial defects in a rabbit model. e49-s59 Int J Periodontics Restor Dent 2016;36. https://doi.org/10.11607/prd.2633
- [172] Kim JS, Cha JK, Cho AR, Kim MS, Lee JS, Hong JY, et al. Acceleration of bone regeneration by BMP-2-loaded collagenated biphasic calcium phosphate in rabbit sinus. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2015;17:1103–13. https://doi.org/10. 1111/cid.12223
- [173] Zheng Y, Wu G, Liu T, Liu Y, Wismeijer D, Liu Y. A novel BMP2-coprecipitated, layer-by-layer assembled biomimetic calcium phosphate particle: a biodegradable and highly efficient osteoinducer. Clin Implant Dent Relat Res 2014;16:643–54. https://doi.org/10.1111/cid.12050
- [174] Wei L, Teng F, Deng L, Liu G, Luan M, Jiang J, et al. Periodontal regeneration using bone morphogenetic protein 2 incorporated biomimetic calcium phosphate in conjunction with barrier membrane: A pre-clinical study in dogs. J Clin Periodontol 2019;46:1254–63. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpe.13195
- [175] Chao Y-L, Wang T-M, Chang H-H, Lin L-D. Effects of low-dose rhBMP-2 on periimplant ridge augmentation in a canine model. J Clin Periodontol 2021;48:734-44.
- [176] Hamlet SM, Vaquette C, Shah A, Hutmacher DW, Ivanovski S. 3-Dimensional functionalized polycaprolactone-hyaluronic acid hydrogel constructs for bone tissue engineering. J Clin Periodontol 2017;44:428–37. https://doi.org/10.1111/ jcpe.12686

- [177] Park DJ, Choi BH, Zhu SJ, Huh JY, Kim BY, Lee SH. Injectable bone using chitosanalginate gel/mesenchymal stem cells/BMP-2 composites. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2005;33:50-4. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcms.2004.05.011
- [178] Deng N, Sun J, Li Y, Chen L, Chen C, Wu Y, et al. Experimental study of rhBMP-2 chitosan nano-sustained release carrier-loaded PLCA/nHA scaffolds to construct mandibular tissue-engineered bone. Arch Oral Biol 2019;102:16–25. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.archoralbio.2019.03.023
- [179] Yilgor P, Tuzlakoglu K, Reis RL, Hasirci N, Hasirci V. Incorporation of a sequential BMP-2/BMP-7 delivery system into chitosan-based scaffolds for bone tissue engineering. Biomaterials 2009;30:3551–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. biomaterials.2009.03.024
- [180] Yilgor P, Sousa RA, Reis RL, Hasirci N, Hasirci V. Effect of scaffold architecture and BMP-2/BMP-7 delivery on in vitro bone regeneration. J Mater Sci Mater Med 2010;21:2999–3008. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10856-010-4150-1
- [181] Tröltzsch M, Klenke A, Santander P, Kauffmann P, Tröltzsch M, Rau A, et al. Repair of large saddle defects of the mandibular ridge using dual growth factor release—an experimental pilot study in minipigs. J Clin Periodontol 2017;44:854–63. https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpe.12739
- [182] Bastami F, Paknejad Ż, Jafari M, Salehi M, Rezai Rad M, Khojasteh A. Fabrication of a three-dimensional β-tricalcium-phosphate/gelatin containing chitosanbased nanoparticles for sustained release of bone morphogenetic protein-2: Implication for bone tissue engineering. Mater Sci Eng C Mater Biol Appl 2017;72:481-91. https://doi.org/10.1016/ji.msec.2016.10.084
- [183] Talley AD, Boller LA, Kalpakci KN, Shimko DA, Cochran DL, Guelcher SA. Injectable, compression-resistant polymer/ceramic composite bone grafts promote lateral ridge augmentation without protective mesh in a canine model. Clin Oral Implants Res 2018;29:592–602. https://doi.org/10.1111/clr. 13257

- [184] Boller L, Jones A, Cochran D, Guelcher S. Compression-resistant polymer/ ceramic composite scaffolds augmented with rhBMP-2 promote new bone formation in a nonhuman primate mandibular ridge augmentation model. Int J Oral Maxillofac Implants 2020;35:616–24. https://doi.org/10.11607/ jomi.7877
- [185] Fischer J, Kolk A, Wolfart S, Pautke C, Warnke PH, Plank C, et al. Future of local bone regeneration - protein versus gene therapy. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2011;39:54–64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcms.2010.03.016
- [186] Gupta K, Singh S, Garg KN. Gene therapy in dentistry: tool of genetic engineering. Revisited. Arch Oral Biol 2015;60:439–46. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. archoralbio.2014.11.018
- [187] Kirker-Head CA. Potential applications and delivery strategies for bone morphogenetic proteins. Adv Drug Deliv Rev 2000;43(1):65–92.
- [188] Franceschi RT, Yang S, Rutherford RB, Krebsbach PH, Zhao M, Wang D. Gene therapy approaches for bone regeneration. Cells Tissues Organs 2004;vol. 176:95–108. https://doi.org/10.1159/000075031
- [189] Jin Q-M, Anusaksathien O, Webb SA, Rutherford RB, Giannobile WV. Gene therapy of bone morphogenetic protein for periodontal tissue engineering. J Periodontol 2003;74:202–13. https://doi.org/10.1902/jop.2003.74.2.202
- [190] Shin JH, Kim KH, Kim SH, Koo KT, Kim T, İl Seol YJ, et al. Ex vivo bone morphogenetic protein-2 gene delivery using gingival fibroblasts promotes bone regeneration in rats. J Clin Periodontol 2010;37:305–11. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-051X.2009.01522.x
- [191] Dunn CA, Jin Q, Taba M, Franceschi RT, Rutherford RB, Giannobile Wv. BMP gene delivery for alveolar bone engineering at dental implant defects. Mol Ther 2005;11:294–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymthe.2004.10.005